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● (1105)

[English]
The Chair (Hon. Marc Garneau (Notre-Dame-de-Grâce—

Westmount, Lib.)): Welcome to meeting number 46 of the House
of Commons Standing Committee on Indigenous and Northern Af‐
fairs.

We acknowledge that we are meeting on the unceded territory of
the Algonquin and Anishinabe people.
[Translation]

Today we are beginning our study on indigenous languages.
[English]

We are pleased to welcome Blaire Gould, who is the executive
director of Mi'kmaw Kina'matnewey, as well as Gerry Guillet, who
is here in person, who is the director of education at the Athabasca
Denesuline Education Authority. Welcome to both of you.

Just before we get going, I'll make the usual introductory com‐
ments.

Please wait until I recognize you by name before speaking. For
those participating by video conference, click on the microphone
icon to activate your mike, and please mute yourself when you are
not speaking.
[Translation]

For interpretation, those using Zoom can choose floor audio, En‐
glish or French using the little globe icon at the bottom of the
screen. Those in the room can use the headset and select their pre‐
ferred channel. When questions are asked in Inuktitut, choose the
interpretation language of your choice.
[English]

I will remind you that all comments should be addressed through
the chair. For members in the room, if you wish to speak, please
raise your hand. For members on Zoom, please use the “raise hand”
function. The clerk and I will manage the speaking order as well as
we can.

Each witness will have five minutes for opening remarks. We
will start with Ms. Blaire Gould.

Ms. Gould, if you are ready, the floor is yours for the next five
minutes.

Ms. Blaire Gould (Executive Director, Mi'kmaw Kina'mat‐
newey): Thank you.

[Witness spoke in Mi’kmaq and provided the following text:]

Wela'lioq, ta'n tel pekitimioq.

[Witness provided the following translation:]

Thank you for inviting me here today.

[English]

I had certainly hoped to be there in person, but maybe next time.

Mi'kmaq language has been on a decline over the last number of
decades.

In comparative studies done in 1999 and 2013 by Mi'kmaw Ki‐
na'matnewey, language data in age populations found that generally
the population aged 40 and above are not in an immediate threat to
their understanding and speaking of Mi'kmaq; however, those 30
and under were faced with a sudden decrease in the population of
speakers, but generally had a good range of people who understood
Mi'kmaq. They were not able to speak it but were able to under‐
stand. Those under the age of 20—from zero to 20—were danger‐
ously low in both the population of speakers and those who under‐
stood Mi'kmaq. We projected some linear and exponential data
bringing us to 13 years later from 2013, and we predict certainly a
bigger decline in those populations of speakers.

We try to project our data and our discussion with community
around the realities of this data and where we sit today from where
we sat in 2013. I indicated to communities that if nothing changes,
this is the predicted decline, and much of it is critical. A lot of it,
especially for those zero to 12, is “sleeping”, meaning that there are
no active speakers in those age populations.

Mi'kmaw Kina'matnewey, along with communities, implemented
quick measures and put them into place, such as teacher develop‐
ment, language planning curriculum and program development, and
continue to do so year over year.

Standing here—virtually, of course—is something that I have
done in the past as I speak to the benefit of the Indigenous Lan‐
guages Act. Along with Chief Denny, I helped shape what the act
looks like. We were able to receive feedback from our nation and
heard engagement from across the nation of Canada, which we
bring here today. We sit in favour of the act. We sit in favour of
more sustainable funding to implement the measures required to
sustain and revitalize languages.
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Of course, speaking as a resident of the Atlantic region, and
more specifically Nova Scotia, what has this act done for us? It's
been a little time since 2019, when the act was passed. We have had
our common share of struggles in the last couple of years. It cer‐
tainly has not deterred us from the work we're doing. Very plainly,
what has this done for us? I can explain what we feel: that the In‐
digenous Languages Act helped us advance here in Nova Scotia as
a Mi'kmaq nation. We have benefited from the act. There are sec‐
tions within the act that prompt provinces and territories to do work
to help nations revitalize and reclaim their languages.

I'm very proud to stand here today and let you know that we co-
developed legislation called the “Mi'kmaw Language Act”—“An
Act to Recognize, Promote and Support the Revitalization and
Reclamation of the Mi'kmaw Language”—here in Nova Scotia. We
co-developed this last year and submitted it to the bill system in
February 2022. In April, we saw the first, second and third readings
unanimously pass through the government. As you know, we have
a really unique government system.

Currently in Nova Scotia, we have a Conservative leadership, but
we really collectively work with all members of government. We
recognize our past work with the Liberal government and how we
started the advancement of this work and concluded it with the
Conservative government, as well as the NDP government. It was
quite unique in that it received unanimous support in April 2022.

We're self-determined in our nation and recognize that we have
our own functions of laws and our own processes for laws to be
passed, so we certainly respect the way Nova Scotia planned to up‐
hold and proclaim their law. We did so in a joint way in July 2022.
The law itself came into effect on October 1. It's a significant day
for the Mi'kmaq, being Mi'kmaq Treaty Day here in Nova Scotia.

What does this act aim to do for us, and what supports does it
give us? For us, being very distinct here in Nova Scotia, we are just
one nation. There is only the Mi'kmaq nation here, so we have one
language here in Nova Scotia, which is Mi'kmaq. The act recog‐
nizes Mi'kmaq as the original language of this land, among other
things. Very plainly, it aims to develop a strategy and an action plan
to revitalize the language. We have gotten to work, and it's still very
fresh, but we're looking forward to the future there.

Aside from that, there is a financial benefit of the act. Currently,
through the act, Mi'kmaw Kina'matnewey is a third party manager
to the indigenous languages component. We are currently not in any
section 8 or 9 deals with the federal government, but we are explor‐
ing some options there. We do manage this small pot of money for
the indigenous languages component. This allows us to really make
the decisions as a collective to fund projects.

What that means in terms of investment is that, with the ongoing
funding, without the enhancements of funding, that brings approxi‐
mately $500,000 to Mi'kmaw Kina'matnewey. That translates to
about one and a half projects that communities apply for and that
we manage and provide support for, so that is not sustainable.
● (1110)

The Chair: Thank you, Ms. Gould.

We have to allow time for questions, so please wrap up very
quickly, or, if you're ready, we'll proceed to questions.

Ms. Blaire Gould: Yes, I'm almost done.

MK receives that $500,000 as part of the ongoing $70-million
national investment. With the enhancements, we've seen an in‐
crease to $1.2 million. Again, that translates to about five projects,
and we have 13 communities, so we're still not seeing the sustain‐
able funding that we had anticipated in this rollout. We're here to
speak in support of increasing funding to support the efforts of the
Mi'kmaq here in Nova Scotia. I just wanted to put into perspective
what national investment looks like in a regional, provincial con‐
text.

Thank you very much.

The Chair: Thank you, Ms. Gould

We'll now go to Mr. Gerry Guillet, director of education at the
Athabasca Denesuline Education Authority.

Mr. Guillet, you have five minutes.

Mr. Gerry Guillet (Director of Education, Athabasca Denesu‐
line Education Authority): Thank you very much, honourable
Chairman.

Good morning, honourable members. I'm Gerry Guillet, director
of education and CEO for the Athabasca Denesuline Education Au‐
thority of northern Saskatchewan. Our authority is very young in its
establishment. We were first organized and have been operating
since August 2019. In establishing our authority to represent the far
northern isolated communities of Fond Du Lac, Black Lake and
Hatchet Lake first nations, we deliver educational programming for
the schools. We have four schools of 1,300 students.

The Dene language, culture and land-based programming are an
important part of our authority. It is our first strategic plan in im‐
proving the language abilities of our students. The remoteness of
our communities creates many challenges for the authority, and we
had to house our education centre in Prince Albert, Saskatchewan.
We can only reach our communities via air travel. One community
has an all-season road, which is a 14-hour drive to the south in
Prince Albert. Having said that, our land-based culture and lan‐
guage programs are our first priority in the strategic plan of our au‐
thority.

We have many aspects to our programming that are vital, includ‐
ing literacy and numeracy. However, given the culture where our
students are not using their language at a significant level, certainly
one of our major attempts is to improve and provide more language
opportunities.
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It is important to note that 75% of the staff in the schools in our
communities are local and only 60% of them are able to speak the
Dene language. We are planning that we would like to instill in our
schools Dene immersion programming. We come across many
challenges in that aspect, certainly, with the lack of resources in the
Dene language. Our elders in our communities are very strong
within their language, their culture and their faith dimension.

We certainly feel that the government's Indigenous Languages
Act is one that we'd look at in terms of formulating all our strate‐
gies as we want to plan initiatives and activities for restoring and
maintaining the fluency in our Dene language.

Our attempts to create technological tools and educational mate‐
rials, including audio and video recordings, have met many chal‐
lenges. We have not been able, as a new authority, to access the
funds that are required for us to realize those visions, goals and as‐
pects for our children and our community members within our
communities.

Our coordinator, who is very fluent in the Dene language, has
done a tremendous amount of work in the three years of our exis‐
tence to improve significantly the ability of our teachers and our
programs in our schools to include the Dene language in all the in‐
structional materials as much as possible.

In the daily life of our students in the classrooms, our Dene lan‐
guage is spoken almost as much as the English language, despite
the fact that we follow provincial curricula, all in English. Dene
certainly is a language that is used throughout our schools and in
our communities.

What we are asking for at this opportunity is the funding that our
authority desperately needs in order to revitalize the language of
our Dene people. It is being lost at a significant rate, and it is our
goal to revitalize our language within our culture of our Dene peo‐
ple.
● (1115)

We have not realized any significant funding increase to date in
order for us to move forward in translating many of the resources
available in English into the Dene language, so that our immersion
programs have the resources for our teachers to teach the language
at a significant level.

I take this opportunity to express to the committee that our orga‐
nization is a model. Although we are only three years old, we have
established an organization founded on children coming first. Our
board of directors is very determined. They hold their children, first
and foremost, in their hearts and their deliberations.

All of our programming and initiatives are directed toward our
children. In particular, our language is sacred to them, which we
desperately want to revitalize. Our children need to learn more of
their language, their land base and their culture. We are attempting
to do that in revitalizing the language aspect within our communi‐
ties and, in particular, within our schools. To initiate any kind of
immersion program in Dene, we lack many of the resources to en‐
able that vision to move forward.

It is my intent, Mr. Chairman and honourable members, to
present to you today a challenge that the Athabasca Denesuline Ed‐

ucation Authority faces in revitalizing our language, certainly ac‐
cording to Bill C-91, the Indigenous Languages Act. We are really
looking at having more opportunity within the funding regime so
that we can address those issues for our communities and our peo‐
ple.

I thank you for that.

● (1120)

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Guillet.

We will now proceed to a round of questions. We will begin
with—

The Clerk of the Committee (Ms. Vanessa Davies): I'm sorry,
Mr. Chair.

Mr. Denny logged on.
The Chair: Okay.

Before we go to questions, we'll have our third witness here.

Welcome, Chief Leroy Denny of the Eskasoni First Nation, to
this panel. We will provide you with five minutes to make introduc‐
tory remarks, and then we'll get down to the questions.

If you're ready, Chief Denny, the microphone is yours for five
minutes.

Chief Leroy Denny (Eskasoni Band Council, Eskasoni First
Nation): Good afternoon.

My name is Chief Leroy Denny from Eskasoni. Welcome to you
all from Eskasoni First Nation.

I know that in the opening statement on behalf of the Mi'kmaw
Kina’matnewey, our executive director touched on a few things
there with the ongoing funding that has been discussed. MK re‐
ceives annually $500,000. We are currently managing the funding
through the indigenous language component.

The current investment from the ILC funding provides the region
with a total of $1.2 million, and the goal of the indigenous language
component funding is to support community-based projects that
contribute to the strengthening of our cultural identity, as well as
the preservation and revitalization of the Mi'kmaq language, which
my community has been really pushing for a long time, and MK
has been pushing.

An example is our all-immersion school here in Eskasoni. Our
community members Tom and Carol Anne have been contributing
to the resources by making movies and translating movies and car‐
toons. Even as of now, they are in Paris for the beginning of the In‐
ternational Decade of Indigenous Languages. I just want to call out
to them for these projects, which are working quite well.

To put this into perspective, the funding we receive allows only
approximately four or five projects. This means that we are forced
to really choose certain projects to approve and others to deny, and
we have to cut from everybody in order to provide a little to every‐
one. These projects are coming in, and the ideas that are coming in
from our language communities are amazing projects.
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We're trying to help our elders, because many of our elders are
starting to pass away. Every time an elder passes away, they take
the whole knowledge like a library with them, so time is of the
essence here. It's really important that we have extra support and
extra funding. This is simply not nearly enough of an investment.
We really need to start working to move more quickly, move faster,
and have more funds.

We have 13 Mi'kmaq communities in our province, and we need
more funding in order to fully support everyone's efforts. We're
starting to look into music and videos, and we're trying to really
find this generation. Considering the generation that I grew up in,
these are different now. There's a different generation, and we're
trying to promote and revitalize our languages through technology
and through movies in some way.

If this government is serious about the objectives set out in the
Indigenous Languages Act, the funding must back the objectives.
We have all the objectives laid out in front of you. Again, our con‐
cern is that it is limited. Certainly from this act, we need more room
to work with our communities and all those who submit proposals,
such as MK. Many proposals we submit so people like Tom and
Carol Anne and our schools.... We're in the process of building a
Mi'kmaq language studio to translate movies and cartoons and have
young people be involved in creating and developing film for this
generation for our communities.

Again, time is of the essence for us, as our Mi'kmaq language
community is getting smaller and we're starting to lose more and
more of our knowledge-keepers and especially our language war‐
riors. Again, I hope that this helps to make it possible, and this is a
plea that we need more funding for this and more room.

Wela'lioq.
● (1125)

The Chair: Thank you very much, Chief Denny.

For the benefit of our committee members, we're going to have
time for only one round, but I think we can increase the time for
each of the four speakers to seven minutes.

We will start with Mr. Vidal.

Mr. Vidal, you have seven minutes.
Mr. Gary Vidal (Desnethé—Missinippi—Churchill River,

CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I want to thank all our guests today for appearing and presenting
your testimony for us.

I'm going to start with Mr. Guillet.

Thank you for being here, Mr. Guillet. You talked in your pre‐
sentation about the priorities of your educational authority being
language, culture and land-based learning. I know that in earlier
conversations we have talked about that being combined with liter‐
acy, mathematics and retention levels.

Recently you were denied a funding application from Heritage
Canada for language programming in your school. I have two quick
questions on that. Were you given a reason for the denial? Second,
what could you have done? What would you have been able to do

with that funding for your students in northeast Saskatchewan if
you had received that?

Mr. Gerry Guillet: Thank you, Mr. Vidal.

The only reasons we were given.... Our application was submit‐
ted in November 2021. On December 2, 2022, I finally received
correspondence from Canadian Heritage, which said, “in a context
of limited funds, I regret to inform you that at this time, the Depart‐
ment is unable to approve a financial contribution for your project.”

Our project was to revitalize our language and to have the ability
to provide resources for our teachers. If we are to implement an im‐
mersion Dene language program in our schools, teachers need re‐
sources to teach with, and there are extremely limited resources
available in Dene. Our project was to provide more resources
through translating current English material into our Dene language
and to provide some videos of our elders and also some audio of
our elders.

We had applied for a grant of $300,000. Our project would have
cost $450,000. We applied for $300,000 and were denied.

Mr. Gary Vidal: All right. Thank you for that.

Further on the funding angle, you said that when you established
the authority in 2019, this was a relatively new organization. There
was approval for establishing the organization, but there was an
agreement or an understanding that the operational funding would
come as you flesh this out a bit further, I believe. Can you elaborate
a bit on where you're at now in that process and any successes or
challenges that you face in that process now in 2022?

● (1130)

Mr. Gerry Guillet: Yes. Thank you.

When we submitted our agreement with ISC and it was formal‐
ized in August 2019, that submission of our agreement included a
comprehensive budget. The authority received acknowledgement
from our leadership in our three communities that the authority
would be responsible for pre-kindergarten to grade 12 program‐
ming in their schools. We would assume full responsibility finan‐
cially with facilities, programming delivery and all aspects of the
delivery of education—similar to, for example, a provincial school
division, although we remain an independent authority and non-po‐
litical in its total context.

Within our submission was a budget submitted to ISC to recog‐
nize the geographic location of our communities. They are in the
extreme north, just south of the Northwest Territories border. The
isolation factor certainly creates many challenges for us to serve
our schools in a comprehensive manner. The funding that was sub‐
mitted to ISC was totally based on need in terms of program facili‐
ties and the operation of an education authority or a school division
in a county.
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To date, after three and a half years of trying to negotiate and fi‐
nalize the funding, that is the only piece of our agreement that re‐
mains to be settled. We have not as yet had any kind of commit‐
ment. We have presented many arguments to finalize our agreement
with our funding based on need, and every year the costs are going
up and up. The funding that we currently receive is strictly what the
bands were receiving at the time of our inception. All funding,
rather than being directed to the bands and the leadership, is now
directed specifically to the authority to operate the schools and pro‐
grams in every aspect, including transportation, facilities, teacher
wages, etc.

That funding doesn't even come close, now that the ISC has gone
to a provincial formula. In Saskatchewan, the provincial formula
does not meet the needs of our provincial schools, let alone our iso‐
lated communities. No other division has the isolation factor that
we do, with its challenges. Just the flight to get my board members
into our Prince Albert office for regular meetings, two days of
meetings, costs our authority $45,000. That's just to get our board
members there for two days.

On our funding, we have been pleading and pleading to finalize
this aspect of our agreement, which to date still has not realized any
kind of commitment. We have pleaded also to have an audience
with Treasury Board so that we can present our package and defend
it with the knowledge we have of our communities in terms of the
geography and the challenges of isolated communities. We've not
yet had any kind of response from the minister's office in terms of
having that ability, knowing full well that others have had that abili‐
ty to present their funding ask in front of Treasury Board.

All we ask for is equity and the same opportunity to defend our
ask, based totally on program needs and on the needs of our stu‐
dents, whose current education is strictly academic. I have 50 years'
experience in education. I'm not new to this game. When I see our
children in our schools receiving a strictly academic program, what
incentive is there for them to come to school other than to be with
their peers?

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Guillet.

We have to go to the next questioner.

Mr. Battiste, you have seven minutes.
● (1135)

Mr. Jaime Battiste (Sydney—Victoria, Lib.): Thank you, Mr.
Chair.

I'd like to ask Chief Leroy and Blaire Gould to talk a little bit
about some of the best practices around Mi'kmaq language. I hear
you 100% about some of the need for more funding. I think that's
something we need to look at as a committee, advocating for that
funding.

But let's say funding wasn't an obstacle. What are some of the
factors that lead to fluency in Mi'kmaq communities these days? I
believe your organization represents 12 out of 13 of the Mi'kmaq
communities. You've taken jurisdiction over education since the
1990s. What are some of the things we're funding that are working?
As well, what factors lead to a child being fluent again?

Blaire, you might want to start with that.

Ms. Blaire Gould: Certainly.

We're no strangers to advocating and launching a lot of different
programs and services. One of the greatest benefits for us and one
of the factors in fluency is that languages need to evolve, so we've
certainly embraced this, that the Mi'kmaq language needs to evolve.
Ensuring that it is accessible, that it is current, that it is not outdated
is something that we're always on top of.

I could show you a little bit of some samples that I got out today.
We've created an oral language program that looks at assessing the
oral language of children regardless of what language they speak,
but most important, the exposure that they get to Mi'kmaq at home,
so really connecting the home to the learning and the school and all
of that so that it is centred around the child.

We have developed a lot of content that supports this program.
We've done it in mathematics. We have created this supporting re‐
source tool not just for teachers and not just for education systems,
but for their homes. We understand and fully embrace that children
also learn at home and their parents play a critical role in their lives.

Further into that, we've developed endless amounts of books and
ways to support and tie in cultural learning and tie in—

Mr. Jaime Battiste: These are all in the Mi'kmaq language, I un‐
derstand.

Ms. Blaire Gould: Absolutely. We've done planners. We've done
books centred around what it means to be a treaty person, certainly
for us, but a little deeper than that, understanding the role of family
and the responsibility within the family and the roles that we play
within that.

For teachers, we've done scripts and books on how to read and
write Mi'kmaq. We've done interactive games and activities, mak‐
ing sure that we're keeping things fresh and we're keeping things
modern.

On the more popular side of things, we have used a lot of re‐
sources making them look beautiful. This was certainly a priority
for us because the English resources are certainly very beautiful
and so when we publish content, we want to make it look just as
good. We have our learning curriculum, our language curriculum,
which we assess, evaluate and monitor, on how to learn the
Mi'kmaq language in the systems we are in.
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Also, assessment is a big component of that. Certainly we're no
strangers to creating things. We've done that. We're really careful
about the way we implement things and we do it with a lot of good
intentions and a lot of spirit and support. When we launch pro‐
grams, it's not just a launching of the program. It's understanding
that we're going to continue to be present and supportive through‐
out the journey of implementation before we take a step back. Cer‐
tainly we are of that mindset.

In addition—and I think Chief Denny could elaborate on it a bit
more—we have one immersion program in the entirety of the col‐
lective of Mi'kmaq nations. We have one immersion program. It is
quite successful, but again, it exists only in one community. There
is a lot of desire among other communities to have the same thing
that Eskasoni has, but they are unable to, whether it be funding,
whether it be numbers, whether it be support—
● (1140)

Mr. Jaime Battiste: In terms of time, Blaire, I'd like to hear
from Chief Leroy.

Chief Leroy, your community has been successful in getting a
full immersion school from grades 1 to 4. My son is a graduate of
that school. What is the community doing to supplement the teach‐
ers who are doing the hard work at the immersion schools? What
are the communities really focusing on, the cultural practices? I
know the Minister of Canadian Heritage is going to want to hear
about the other things we're doing besides school.

Chief Leroy Denny: As a community, we do our best to.... It
starts with leadership. We speak our language at our leadership ta‐
ble. We've started to do many things at the Mi'kmaq language stu‐
dio. We're really focused on that and translating signs around the
community, having people hear and see more signage around the
community. That's one thing, seeing, and supporting whatever ini‐
tiatives we have in the community. If I speak, sometimes I speak
my language.

It's very challenging. There are a lot of successful things. We try
everything. We're working with MK. We work with our partners to
make our language work. We try creative things, from music to
translating movies, as Tom and Carol Anne are doing. Also, they're
reaching out to TikTok, having young people help them along the
way. We're trying to stay on top of the game.

One thing I see that I feel is working.... This is very challenging
compared to when I was younger, because then everybody spoke.
Everybody was conversing. These days, everybody is talking
through the phone, and there's not much conversation from our peo‐
ple today. We need to develop programs for young people. COVID
really wasn't a good help because we didn't visit each other.

We go back to our culture. We talk to each other and have these
programs, like tea and toast programs, and meet with elders, those
types of things. Today we have podcasts. We have all this technolo‐
gy that we can really tap into.

There is one thing that really struck me about one of my council‐
men. His name is Joef Bernard, and he's a land-based person. He's
always on the land with his son. His son is three years old. His son
is fluent in Mi'kmaq. He would always teach him about the land,
about the medicines. He is very fluent. One thing that really struck

me is that he told me he tries to confuse him when they watch car‐
toons, because everyone is watching cartoons. Most kids are watch‐
ing the iPads and those things. He told me that he puts on a cartoon
that's not in English. It would be in a different language, like Span‐
ish or other languages, just to confuse him because kids only watch
the cartoon, the colours and everything. He would do that. He was
hoping that there would be more product out there, cartoons trans‐
lated for toddlers, because they are like sponges. Three-, four- and
five-year-olds are like sponges. Whatever they hear and see....

It's like a trend. Right now, the trend is that everybody is speak‐
ing English. People will just.... With all that work we do in immer‐
sion and all that families do to try to really help their children speak
the language, once they go out in the outside world, they get in‐
volved in the trends, speaking English or whatever slang we some‐
times hear in certain communities.

That's basically it. I think land-based culture is also key, teaching
our children about the land and its terms—

The Chair: Thank you, Chief Denny. I apologize for cutting you
off. We have to keep to a certain time.

[Translation]

Mrs. Gill, you have the floor for seven minutes.

Mrs. Marilène Gill (Manicouagan, BQ): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I would like to thank all the witnesses today for sharing their
knowledge. I would like to take this opportunity to wish them a
happy International Decade of Indigenous Languages, which start‐
ed this year. I hope this decade will be a positive one for indigenous
languages.

As an MP, it is my pleasure to represent speakers of the Innu lan‐
guage, which is very much alive in my riding. We have a very vi‐
brant cultural institute whose mission is to strengthen and sustain
the language. That's what we all want for all indigenous languages.

Ms. Gould talked about how the situation is critical for people
from zero to 12 years of age who do not speak the language active‐
ly at this time.

Mr. Denny talked about how, unfortunately, time is running out
as we lose our elders, who are really our living libraries.

We heard a little about the $1.2 million for one-time projects un‐
der various programs. I'd like to hear more from the witnesses. Yes,
a bill was passed in 2019, and that takes several years to be imple‐
mented, but there are still needs that have to be met in the mean‐
time. There are budgets and we can already start thinking about
what's going to happen when the act is fully in force.
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What kind of funding do communities like yours need to revital‐
ize, maintain and strengthen indigenous languages?

As the minister knows, the ask in this bill was for adequate, sta‐
ble, long-term funding, which is not what we have right now. I
think Mr. Guillet mentioned that when he talked about requests oth‐
ers made that were granted by Treasury Board while his Dene com‐
munity did not get any funding.

Mr. Guillet, Mr. Denny and Ms. Gould, in that order, can you tell
us what your communities need in terms of stable, adequate, long-
term funding to strengthen, revitalize and maintain indigenous lan‐
guages?
● (1145)

Mr. Gerry Guillet: Thank you, Mrs. Gill.

That's really what we're asking for, funding to continue revitaliz‐
ing the Dene language in northern Saskatchewan. We haven't yet
received funding to continue or expand our language and culture
programs. We still want to implement immersion programs to make
the language accessible to young people in particular, but we don't
have the resources. It's always a huge challenge to get the resources
we need to offer instruction in our language.
[English]

The Chair: Chief Denny, perhaps you could go next, and then
Ms. Gould. You have, between the two of you, three minutes to re‐
spond to the question from Madame Gill.

Chief Leroy Denny: What we need to succeed in the future of
our language is a very interesting question. It's a no-brainer here.
It's more money for this resource, as I developed in my opening
statement. I believe that to help the families and the communities,
it'll have to be...it's not just school-driven. I know we get help for
schools, but it has to be community-driven as well. Work with our
elders, our youth and families to meet that support.

I mentioned my colleague, my fellow councillor, who is helping
those families and the children get the real resources, trying to ac‐
commodate their needs and their wants—which are things like car‐
toons—and to fully fund our studios. Studios are very important.

On training, the technology part is the hard part. Focusing on
these technology aspects of video and audio is a lot of work and a
lot of money, and there needs to be investment for that part.
[Translation]

Mrs. Marilène Gill: Before Ms. Gould answers, I would like to
ask Mr. Guillet and Mr. Denny a follow‑up question.

The Indigenous Languages Act it is not yet fully implemented,
but has the work that's been done so far begun to have an impact on
funding? Do you feel that you're getting more stable, long-term, ad‐
equate funding, as requested, or do you feel that the money isn't
coming through yet and doesn't seem likely to?

You first, Mr. Guillet.
● (1150)

Mr. Gerry Guillet: Thank you, Mrs. Gill.

Funding is exactly what we want. We need a budget that will en‐
able us to make our vision a reality and revitalize the Dene lan‐

guage, not only in schools, but in the community as a whole. We
haven't received any funding yet. We've submitted requests, but
they've been denied. That's why I'm asking for at least enough
funding to revitalize our Dene language.

Mrs. Marilène Gill: I don't know if Ms. Gould has a few sec‐
onds to answer the question.

[English]

Ms. Blaire Gould: Thank you for your question.

What does it take? I think we can certainly elaborate on what it
takes, but if we want to just scale it back to what it is now versus
what it would be for everybody, it's important that we separate the
language delivery in schools and their operation from that in the
community, because those thrive in different forums and things like
that.

From a school perspective, let's take a look at what it currently
costs to operate an immersion school, and that's a little less than $1
million. If we wanted to open that all the way up to the secondary
institution, we're looking at intensive financial support there.

The money that we manage from the indigenous languages com‐
ponent is $1.2 million, and, as I indicated, that's for four projects.
So, if that met four communities, and we did one project each for
those communities, there are still nine other communities that do
not receive anything. That is not equitable to those communities. If
we wanted to say, “We must meet everybody there”, we're talking
about a minimum of $4 million to just satisfy one project for those
communities. Most often, communities have multiple projects as
their desirables, and that's just at the minimum amount.

Then, in terms of community, certainly, as well, the cost of the
whole community approach is quite different. It's important to al‐
ways differentiate that and consider that.

That's my response to your question, Ms. Gill.

The Chair: Thank you, Ms. Gould.

[Translation]

Thank you, Mrs. Gill.

[English]

We'll now go to our last speaker, Ms. Idlout.

Ms. Idlout, you will have seven minutes.

Ms. Lori Idlout (Nunavut, NDP): [Member spoke in Inuktitut
as follows:]
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ᐄ, ᖁᔭᓐᓇᒦᒃ, ᐋ, ᓯᕗᓪᓕᕐᒥᒃ ᐊᒃᑯᓱᐊᓗᒃ, ᐋ, ᐃᓘᓐᓇᓯ ᖁᔭᓕᒍᒪᕙᑦᓯ,
ᐋ, ᑕᒪᒃᑯᐊ ᐅᖃᐅᓯ-ᕆᔭᒃᓯ, ᐋ, ᓱᓕᔪᓂᒃ ᖃᐅᔨᒪᓂᒃᑕᑦᑎᓐᓂᒃ, ᐋ,
ᐅᖃᒃᑲᓐᓂᕋᑦᓯ, ᐋᒻ, ᑕᐃᒪᓐᖓᓂᒃ, ᐋ, ᑖᒃᑯᐊ ᑲᑎᒪᔨᐅᖃᑎᒋᓕᖅᑕᒃᑲ
ᑐᓴᐅᒪᐃᓐ, ᑐᓴᐅᒪᑎᑕᐅ-ᖏᓐᓇᐅᔭᕋᑦᑕ, ᒐᕙᒪᑐᖃᒃᑯᑦ
ᐱᓕᕆᐊᑦᓴᖃᒑᕌᒐᒥᒃ ᐊᒃᑐᐊᖓᓂᐊᖅᑐᓂᒃ ᓄᓇᖃᖅᑳᖅᓯᒪᔪᓂᒃ ᑲᔪᓯᑦ-
ᑎᐊᖃᑦᑕᖏᓐᒪᑕ ᐃᑲᔪᑦᑎᐊᖃᑦᑕᖏᒻᒪᑕ ᐊᐃᑦᑖᖑ-ᒐᓗᐊᖅ, ᑖᓐᓇ
ᐃᓱᒪᒋᓪᓗᒍ ᖃᐅᔨᒪᔪᐃᓐᓇᐅᓕᕋᑦᑕ ᓴᐃᒻᒪᖃᑎᒌᒋᐊᖃᕐᓂᖅ
ᐱᒻᒪᕆᐅᑎᒡᓗᒍ, ᐋᒻ, ᖃᓄᖅ ᐊᔭᐅᖅᑐᐃᒐᔭᖅᐱᓯ ᑖᒃᑯᐊ ᓄᓇᖃᖅᑳᖅ-
ᓯᒪᔪᖅᑎᒍᑦ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖅᐳᑦ ᐊᓯᐅᔨᔾᔮᖏᒃᑯᑦᑎᒍ ᖃᓄᖅ ᐊᓯᔾᔩᒋᐊᖃᖅᐸᑕ
ᒐᕙᒪᑐᖃᒃᑯᑦ. ᑖᒃᑯᐊ ᐱᖓᓲ-ᔪᐃᖅᑲᐃ ᑭᐅᔪᓐᓇᖅᐸᑕ ᐅᓇ, ᐋ, ᐅᕙᓂ
ᐃᒃᓯᕙᐅᑕᖅ ᓯᕗᓪᓕᐅᕌᓪᓚᓚᐅᕐᓗᓂ ᓰᑉ ᑎᓂ ᐊᒻᒪᓗ ᐱᖓᔪᐊᑦ, ᐋᒻ.

[Inuktitut text interpreted as follows:]

Thank you.

First, I thank all of you who spoke and gave this presentation to‐
day.

I am aware of what you said and what you stated as your needs.
You have confirmed those needs. I want to remind committee mem‐
bers here that we are well informed on the federal government, and
that when they have responsibilities that impact indigenous people,
there is very little will and there is very little commitment. It's too
bad.

Keeping that in mind, we all know that under the truth and rec‐
onciliation objectives we have to be more committed to ensuring
that indigenous languages will not be lost, that they will be revived.
What can the federal government do to help us ensure that we do
not lose them, and that we continue to speak them and even make
this better than it is now, as some are under threat?

Perhaps the three guest speakers can give us some ideas on how
the federal government can be more supportive and committed to
meeting our objectives, starting with Chief Denny.

[English]
● (1155)

The Chair: Chief Denny, did you get that translation? Are you
ready to respond to that?

Chief Leroy Denny: I'm sorry. I did not get that translation. I
was looking for it and my screen disappeared on me.

The Chair: Just for your information, it's that little globe at the
bottom that's called “interpretation”.

Chief Leroy Denny: Yes. I know where it is. It's just that my
screen disappeared on me. It's a Mac computer, and I don't know it.

The Chair: All right.

With that, perhaps we could go to Ms. Gould.
Ms. Blaire Gould: Thank you for your question.

It's difficult not to just always talk about money. Certainly, that is
the most important thing the federal government can do: invest ade‐
quate funding into the endeavours of nations trying to restore their
languages.

At my first witness testimony back in 2018 or 2019, I was asked
how many languages I thought we could save. At that time, I said
“all of them”, leaving no language behind. With regard to the in‐

vestments of today, while there are investments that are a lot better
than they were in the past, this does leave languages behind. Even
with the investment I have here in Nova Scotia that I manage, I
may not leave a language behind—because we speak one lan‐
guage—but I leave communities behind because I don't have
enough for everybody. That is a very difficult and unfair position to
be in.

I hope that all languages are treated with the same dignity and re‐
spect: that they matter and they are important languages that de‐
serve and have a right to survive. That equals adequate funding.
That is the first step of it.

There is also ownership and responsibility that nations can take
on. It's about making sure that planning is in place. We are very
pro-planners here when it comes to language revitalization efforts.
We don't want to duplicate the efforts of other communities when
things are happening there, but we also want to make sure that
when money—those scarce dollars—comes through, there is a plan
of action immediately: that something must be done and that it is
realistic and achievable by the communities. We do a lot of support
in that aspect. That is a responsibility that we take on and that com‐
munities take on to make sure that we are very planned and have
sound, smart planning in place.

Ultimately, I think that's my response to you.

The Chair: Thank you.

Would Mr. Guillet weigh in, as well?

Mr. Gerry Guillet: Thank you very much.

Ms. Idlout, I appreciate your comments very much. You're right
on.

It's about sustainable, predictable funding for us to achieve our
visions. Certainly, in our communities, in particular, our elders are
disappointed that the language is not being maintained by our
young ones, who are on iPads or whatever. English is dominant. We
insist, in every one of our school programs, that Dene be spoken so
it can be revitalized, but the resources aren't there. Our funding is
absolutely critical for this success and realization.

Our students in schools in the extreme north, in isolated commu‐
nities, need the same advantages and education opportunities that
students in the south, across the nation, take for granted. Our stu‐
dents don't have any opportunity to realize that. There are no trade
programs. There are hardly any technology programs. There are no
electives for our high school students. There are no extracurricu‐
lars. They can't compete with other schools. They can't have school
teams. That's the essence of bringing children into school. We can't
do that, because we don't have the funding, but our language is our
top priority. We don't have the funding to move forward.
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We have all our programs and outcomes laid out, but how do we
get there when we don't have the resources? We are pleading and
begging: Give us an opportunity and sustained, predictable, indexed
funding, so we can move forward. Currently, in our budget ask,
we're $34,000 per student short on providing an equitable education
program that would be comparable to those in our southern schools.
Why are our children in a third-world school? They're not able to
get programs so their future can be realized, whatever their dreams
are. That's our goal. It's all for the kids.
● (1200)

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Guillet.

With that, I'd like to thank our three witnesses this morning.

Chief Denny, Ms. Gould and Mr. Guillet, thank you for your elo‐
quent testimonies. I think there's no question that everybody agrees
there are some common themes among all three witnesses this
morning, on this issue we are studying.

You are our first witnesses on this study we're undertaking on in‐
digenous languages. Thank you very much for appearing this morn‐
ing to kick us off.

With that, we'll suspend briefly to prepare for the next panel.
● (1200)

_____________________(Pause)_____________________

● (1205)

The Chair: Welcome to the witnesses for the second panel: Ms.
Alexina Kublu, an Inuktitut language instructor, and Grand Chief
Ron Tremblay of the Wolastoq Grand Council.

We'll run the panel this way: You will each be given five minutes
to make introductory remarks, and then we'll follow that with the
first round of questions.

With that, if you are ready, Ms. Kublu, the microphone is yours
for five minutes. Please go ahead.

Ms. Alexina Kublu (Inuktitut Language Instructor, As an In‐
dividual): [Witness spoke in Inuktitut as follows:]

ᖁᔭᓐᓇᒦᒃ, ᒥᓯᐅᕐ ᒑᕐᓅ, ᐋᒻ, ᐃᒨ ᕼᐊᓘᖅᐸᒋᑦ, she’s our interpreter,
ᐋ, ᐃᓛᒃ ᑖᓐᓇᑦᑕᐅᖅ ᐳᐃᓐᑕᓰᔅ ᐃᓱᒪᒋᓪᓗᒍ ᕿᓚᒥᒻᒪᕆᐊᓗᒃ
ᐱᕕᑦᓴᖃᓇᓗᐊᓐᖏᒃᓱᓂ ᐱᕕᑦᓴᖅᓯᐅᕆᐊᖃᕐᓇᓚᐅᕐᒪᑦ ᑖᒃᑯᐊᓕ 5-ᒥᓂᑦᔅ
5 minutes ᕿᓚᒥᐅᓂᐊᖅᑐᖅ ᑭᓯᐊᓂ, ᐋ. ᓇᓗᓇᐃᕈᒪᓪᓗᖓ, ᐋ, ᐅᕙᓐᓂᒃ
ᐅᖃᐅᓯᕆᓯᒪᒐᓗᐊᖅᓱᖓ, ᐋ, ᐃᓄᒃᑐᑦ ᐃᓕᓴᐃᔨᐅᔪᖓ ᑭᓯᐊᓂ, ᐋ,
ᑕᐃᒃᓱᒪᓂ 2004, 2003, 2004ᖑᑎᒡᓗᒍ ᐃᓚᒋᔭᐅᓚᐅᖅᓯᒪᒐᒪ
ᖃᓪᓗᓈᑎᑐᑦ ᐅᖃᕐᓂᐊᖅᑕᕋ ministerial task force on aboriginal lan‐
guage.

[Inuktitut text interpreted as follows:]

Thank you, Mr. Garneau.

I am thinking that it's very short notice, and five minutes is very
short. Given the five minutes that we have, I want to inform you
that I have given you my biography ahead of time.

I teach the Inuktitut language.

[English]

From 2003 on, I was involved with the ministerial task force on
aboriginal languages and cultures. I was one of two Inuit represen‐
tatives on that task force, and I have been the languages commis‐
sioner for Nunavut, but, of all that I have done in my life, Inuktitut
language instructor is what I have done the most. It spans all of the
Inuit areas of Canada. As well, I have gone to teach in Greenland,
and I taught Inuktitut to University of Washington students, but my
heart is with the people of the Inuit of Nunavut and our struggle to
maintain our language. As you all know, Nunavut covers four mil‐
lion square kilometres of land divided into 24 communities and
three regions, all accessible only by air.

In addition, I teach Inuktitut to adults at the college, but I'm also
on the district education board for the community of Iqaluit, where
I currently live. Therefore, I see language both through having been
an elementary school teacher but also through hearing from the
principals on how the language is happening.

I am currently an Inuktitut instructor to potential teachers in
Nunavut. We have two streams of teacher education students. One
is proficient. The other is emergent, in that the emergent students
are trying to develop their own personal language skills so that they
can eventually teach Inuktitut in the schools. The proficient-level
students are already proficient in the language. However, having
been an instructor for over 40 years and also in the teacher educa‐
tion program, I have noticed that, although our proficient-stream
students are fluent at conversation, their knowledge of the language
is not as in-depth as it was when we had students 30 years ago.

● (1210)

Now, as I have noticed, instead of working with “this is how our
language works”, I've had to explain our language more and more,
and yet this is what students still speak. It's the language in their
home and in the community, but the level of language has declined.
The proficiency of Inuktitut speakers through Nunavut varies. We
have communities where young people who are younger than 30
have no Inuktitut, but I was back home in my home community of
Igloolik last August and the children who were playing outside
were still conversing in Inuktitut. It's a very wide stream of profi‐
ciency.

I have looked through the Indigenous Languages Act, and I want
to address parts of it.

In the preamble, in paragraph 10, I do agree with the “urgent
need to support the efforts of the Indigenous peoples to reclaim, re‐
vitalize, maintain and strengthen” our languages. That to me is
paramount. Also, in paragraph 14, I was looking at Canada being
“committed to providing adequate, sustainable and long-term fund‐
ing”. I looked through what funding is provided throughout Canada
for the French language. I'm going to mention just two examples.

In Newfoundland and Labrador, where there are Inuit speakers—
there are Inuit in Labrador—there is no funding for the language,
yet for the French language, there is $350,000 a year from the fed‐
eral government for the French language for five years, or $1.75
million.
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Also, this is an old one from B.C.: $700,000 a year for French. I
know that when I was on the task force there were 60 languages of
first peoples in Canada, with the Inuit language being one and,
therefore, all the rest being Métis and first nations. Of those, 50 lan‐
guages are in B.C., and although there is $700,000 a year for the
French language, and each language in B.C. is a separate language,
they are not getting that kind of funding. This paragraph 14 in the
preamble is also very important to me.

I am now going to page 5—
The Chair: Thank you, Ms. Kublu.

Ms. Kublu, unfortunately we have to stick to a schedule because
of questions. Perhaps you'll be able to bring out some of these
points when you're questioned on them. Thank you for your open‐
ing testimony.

We will now go to Grand Chief Ron Tremblay.

You will have five minutes to make introductory remarks. Go
ahead, Grand Chief.
● (1215)

Grand Chief Ron Tremblay (Wolastoqey Language Develop‐
er and Teacher, Wolastoq Grand Council): [Witness spoke in
Wolastoqiyik as follows:]

Qey, Woliwon, ntoliwis nil Wespasahtuwet Possesom Etolaqosit
naka Kahkakuhsuwakutom naka Malsomuwakutom. Nuceyaw nil
Wolastokuk.

[Wolastoqiyik text translated as follows:]

Hello, thank you, my name is Morning Star Burning and from
the Crow Clan and Wolf Clan. I am from Wolastokuk territory.

[English]

Greetings. My traditional name is Morning Star Burning, and I
represent, through my mother's side, the Crow Clan and, from my
father's side, the Wolf Clan. I am from the homeland we call the
Wolastoqey. We are the people of the beautiful and bountiful river.

I just stepped out of a mite ceremony, here in Winnipeg. I flew
here a day and a half ago. Senator Murray Sinclair is part of our
beautiful ceremonies. He spoke yesterday, at the tail end of our ses‐
sion, about how important language is to all indigenous peoples and
how it connects us deeply to who we are and our relationship to the
land, waters and all the fauna and flora. Plus, he said, it points out
what our responsibilities are, as a nation and people—as citizens of
our nations.

I just turned 62 years old a week ago. I am probably one of the
youngest fluent speakers of our Wolastoqey language. Unfortunate‐
ly, people younger than me can possibly comprehend what we're
saying, but the younger ones cannot speak it. They are not fluent at
all in our Wolastoqey language.

Back when I was born, in 1960, you could walk around my com‐
munity of Neqotkuk, which is called Tobique, and that was all you
heard: our beautiful Wolastoqey language. Because of Catholicism
and the provincial school system, our language decreased rapidly
within two decades. It is unfortunate that our language is on the

brink of extinction. We have approximately 10,000 citizens in our
nation, but fewer than 100 speakers are left. I have five sisters and
four brothers. Fortunately, we grew up in a home where our parents
and grandparents spoke fluently, so we're all fluent speakers, but
we're some of the few who can still speak our language. We are in
very dire straits, right now.

On a positive note, this past September, we started a pre-K im‐
mersion program outside the city of Fredericton. It was started by
Lisa Perley-Dutcher, who is a first cousin of mine. We have six stu‐
dents there. I go in once a week to help and guide the teachers in
our language, but we lack funding from both the provincial and fed‐
eral governments. We have put in various proposals, but very few
are approved. We are very fortunate that the mayor and council of
the City of Fredericton gifted us with a building to teach the lan‐
guage in. It's an on-land teaching process we're doing there.

I was fortunate to visit our Maori sisters and brothers in New
Zealand, approximately four years ago. I was so amazed and aston‐
ished that every one of their communities had a Maori immersion
program. They were getting full support from the New Zealand
government, because their language, over 35 years ago, had fewer
than five speakers left. With the hard work of those five grand‐
mothers, plus the support of the New Zealand government, they
have more than.... I believe 75% are now fluent in their beautiful
Maori language.

● (1220)

We are in dire straits on the east coast. In the province of New
Brunswick, the Wolastoqey language is dying. We need funding
and support, especially through the immersion programs. There was
an elder woman, Christine Saulis, who taught for over 40 years in
the provincial school system in a Wolastoqey core program. Close
to her death, I remember talking to Christine. She was such a beau‐
tiful, kind lady. She said, “Ronnie, in all the years that I taught, I
never produced one fluent speaker, because these little core lan‐
guage programs, 20 minutes to 30 minutes a day, do not work. We
need immersion programs.”

I am proposing that the federal government put monies and fund‐
ing to support immersion programs in our communities, as well as
all over our nations.

I will end with that. Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you, Chief Tremblay.

We'll now go to our first round of questions, for six minutes.

I think it's Mr. Vidal, again, but correct me if I'm wrong.

Mr. Bob Zimmer (Prince George—Peace River—Northern
Rockies, CPC): Mr. Chair, it's Mr. Zimmer.

The Chair: Go ahead, Mr. Zimmer.

Mr. Bob Zimmer: Thank you.
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Thank you both for your comments. My questions are going to
be predominantly to Alexina.

I really like what you just said, Mr. Tremblay, about the out‐
comes, because that's the basis of what I'm going to ask Ms. Kublu
about.

As a former teacher, I think what we consider a success is when
we have students who are actually able to achieve what we set out
to have them learn at the beginning of the year. It's part of the joy
of teaching, but it's also part of what the course is meant to do.

Mr. Tremblay, I guess what I'm concerned about is when I heard
you say that unless it was full immersion, you weren't seeing high
success rates. You had seen only one student, you say—and I don't
want to put words in your mouth—who actually learned the lan‐
guage or was successful.

I'll ask maybe Ms. Kublu about that. We talk about programs like
this. It isn't just about the finance. It isn't just about the money. It's
actually seeing those kids and students...and it's not only kids. It
can be adults who have learned their language for the first time.
That's a great joy.

What would be the best way, Ms. Kublu, to see our dream of en‐
abling indigenous and Inuit people to learn their language and also
pass it on? What do we need to do to make that happen at the high‐
est success rate possible?

The Chair: Ms. Kublu, you're on mute.
Ms. Alexina Kublu: Now I'm unmuted. I do that when I'm

teaching as well.

The traditional method of passing on knowledge among Inuit
is—as I think it is among other peoples, as well—by doing. It's by
watching and doing, not sitting down in a classroom and having
someone talk and talk and talk at you. This happens during the
summer, mainly, because it is quite cold in the winter up here. Peo‐
ple go out on the land, away from the community, and they will fo‐
cus on a skill, whether it's how to make a qamutiik or how to make
a harpoon, or sewing and working with seal skin. It's to relive the
Inuit culture using Inuktitut.

I know that in high school here, as well as in the lower grades,
they get taken out on the land by hunters and people who know
what they're doing, so that they can be away from the classroom
with someone who is talking to them in Inuktitut and so that they're
digesting the language as they're living it.

We also sit in the classroom. I'm sad to say that our classrooms
do not have beautiful, ready-made teaching material. I was—

● (1225)

Mr. Bob Zimmer: Ms. Kublu, I'm sorry. I have to interrupt. I
know the time is short here, but that's what I was going to get to.

We're talking about languages. How do we implement them so
that they actually work? We all want to see Inuit maintain their lan‐
guage and maintain the traditions. However, from a federal per‐
spective, is the set-up that the current government has successful to
date?

If you were to give them advice—and I guess you're getting to
the curriculum part of it—how would you structure it better, as an
instructor yourself? How would you structure it better, so that we
see a higher success rate at the end of the program? It's not just
dumping money at something and spending a lot of money on
something, but having something in which we see successful stu‐
dents who complete the program and have a good knowledge of
your language.

Maybe explain that. As an instructor, I'm sure you would be able
to draw up a plan that would work to see it realized. Speak to that.

Ms. Alexina Kublu: Currently, in the teacher education pro‐
gram, the instructors have to speak Inuktitut to our students. It's not
just hearing it; we're teaching the class in Inuktitut.

Mr. Bob Zimmer: It's like immersion.

Ms. Alexina Kublu: It's not just having a subject. It's not just the
subject of Inuktitut—which, I'm sad to say, beyond grade four, is
what it is in the schools. Inuktitut is no longer a language of in‐
struction, but a subject, and all of the other subjects are in English.

What we're trying to do in the teacher education program is teach
the subjects in Inuktitut.

The Chair: Thank you.

Mr. Bob Zimmer: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you, Ms. Kublu.

The Chair: We'll now go to Mrs. Atwin for six minutes.

Mrs. Jenica Atwin (Fredericton, Lib.): Thank you very much,
Mr. Chair.

Thank you to our witnesses for joining us today.

I'll be asking most of my questions of Mr. Tremblay.

Woli-nipayiw. Kulahsihkulpon. Welcome to our committee today.

I'm speaking from the unceded and unsurrendered territory of the
Wolastoqiyik here in Fredericton.

It's so important for me to have you join us today to speak in the
open and to our government about a lot of the conversations that we
have around the dinner table. I know just how important immersion
is, in particular. I'd love it if you could speak a bit more about the
new initiative that was launched here in our area on immersion and,
specifically, the role of the grandmothers and the grandfathers in
passing this language on. Also, what are the challenges in getting
youth engaged? We know there's that gap in the middle.

Thank you. Wela'lin.
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Grand Chief Ron Tremblay: This whole process of getting the
Kehkimin School ready last September was a huge chore because a
lot of the people who were part of the development of the school
have not taught in that setting before. There was a lack of readiness
and a lack of education in teaching teachers how to teach the lan‐
guage. We had about one month to get the school ready and to
show the curriculum to the teachers. It was really fast-paced and by
the time the pre-K students came in, the teachers hadn't had a
chance to get the proper training.

There was a lack of funding in the training, as well as in the cur‐
riculum development. We were working pretty much day and night
trying to get the curriculum ready for the teachers, and even though
we did produce a lot of resources for the teachers, they lacked time
spent prior to the kids coming in.

There has been a learning curve for us. We started in September,
and here it is December and it's just been in the last few weeks that
the teachers really had time to sit down to go through the curricu‐
lum resources that were provided for them.

Then having the elders and the speakers coming to assist them in
going through the curriculum has been a chore because there are
only a few speakers around in the area who can do that.

We're trying to focus on land-based teachings. Because we're
near a city, we would really love to have the area to have an immer‐
sion school right in the woods, somewhere near water. We do have
Killarney Lake right there, but still there's a lot of traffic that comes
in and out. There are walkers going through the park and around
the lake so it's not completely in solitude and away from the public.

Those are the challenges: funding for the adequate training for
teachers and giving them proper time to go over all the curriculum
that we produced for them. Mind you, it's been successful up to
now. We're hoping to move from pre-K to kindergarten next year,
and each year move up, hopefully to grade 4, but again, space is go‐
ing to be limited because we need a larger building to have these
classes.

Those are the struggles: the lack of funding and the lack of
space. A lot of the money, the funding and the grants, that we re‐
ceived is not toward the infrastructure for buildings or renovations.
It's mainly toward the cost of providing for teachers and a few re‐
sources and so on.

It's been a challenge, but we've had success with these beautiful
young children. When I go in, I speak the language to them and
they respond to me in the language about the weather or what
they're doing that day.

We're hoping we will get future assistance in funding from the
government.

I don't know if I completed the question or not.
● (1230)

Mrs. Jenica Atwin: That's great.

You spoke about resources, and I know that over your long ca‐
reer in education and as an advocate for language, you've worked
on a number of apps and websites. Can you speak to technology? Is
it working? Is it enough to grab the attention of the younger genera‐

tion? Are there successes? Is it a best practice we should use mov‐
ing forward?

Grand Chief Ron Tremblay: Well, just being here at the mite
ceremony, I had a chance to listen to some speakers yesterday talk‐
ing about languages. A huge concern was about the time spent by
our young people on mobile devices, be it phones or computers.
They said, you know, if you want to learn a language, you have to
go on the earth to get your hands dirty. You have to connect with
our lands and our waters. Those are our teachers. Our language
came from the land, not from a computer or from sitting in a class‐
room. We do need some technical support or technical curriculum
to assist the teachers, or even the families at home, that way, but I
think the real teachings come from the land.

In terms of giving the responsibilities back to us to get back on
the land, this fall we went to skin a deer and tan the hide. These lit‐
tle ones were scraping and getting their hands bloody. They loved
every minute of skinning the deer hide to make either clothing or
drums. I incorporated the language within the whole process. This
was an amazing event for three days for them.

● (1235)

The Chair: Thank you very much, Chief and Ms. Atwin.

[Translation]

Mrs. Gill, you have the floor for six minutes.

Mrs. Marilène Gill: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I thank Ms. Kublu and Chief Tremblay for being at this commit‐
tee meeting. What they said about land was very interesting.

I should have started by wishing you a happy International
Decade of Indigenous Languages.

The committee's goal is to study how the government can sup‐
port language revitalization. The Indigenous Languages Act,
Bill C‑91, was passed in 2019, but time is running out. Just over the
past 30 years, Ms. Kublu has seen knowledge of Inuktitut and the
number of Inuktitut speakers decline. In theory, the act is supposed
to be implemented over five years, but action must be taken. Even
Mr. Tremblay said there's hardly anyone left under 60 who speaks
his language, so revitalization has to happen through community
initiatives. This shows us just how important it is to take significant
measures now even though the act was passed in 2019. Ms. Kublu
and Chief Tremblay talked both directly and indirectly about im‐
mersion.

Now back to the land issue. In my riding on the North Shore, we
have the Innu first nation, whose language is very much alive. Hav‐
ing read the Innu-French dictionary, I learned that a lot of the terms
have to do with the land and practices upon the land, so I certainly
understand the importance of language.
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I have two questions for each of you. Please answer as you see
fit.

Do you think that, since 2015, or since the Indigenous Languages
Act was passed in 2019, the government has stepped up with finan‐
cial support for indigenous languages?

Let's start with that first question, and then I will ask the second
one.

The Chair: Is your question for anyone in particular?
Mrs. Marilène Gill: I would like to hear from Ms.  Kublu and

then Mr. Tremblay, if possible.
[English]

The Chair: Ms. Kublu, perhaps you want to have a go at an‐
swering that first question. Then we'll go to Chief Tremblay.

Ms. Alexina Kublu: There are times when we feel that the fed‐
eral government is very far away. Information does not trickle
down to us that rapidly. We haven't seen much change at all during
this time, I'm sad to say.
● (1240)

Grand Chief Ron Tremblay: Yes, I'd have to agree. In fact, a
sad event in the last four months, just in my community of
Neqotkuk, is that we've lost six speakers within that very short peri‐
od of time. As the months and years go by, we are going to lose
more and more of our fluent speakers and the knowledge-keepers
of our language.

Since 2015, I believe the federal government has provided some
funding toward core programs, as I have stated, within either the
band schools or the provincial schools. However, we all know that
core programs don't work. They don't provide a fluency within our
languages. It's just like putting a band-aid over a huge cut.
[Translation]

Mrs. Marilène Gill: Thank you, Ms. Kublu and Chief Tremblay.

Here's my second question.

I get the sense that there are some pretty good programs for tar‐
geted, short-term initiatives. However, the ask with respect to the
act was for predictable, long-term, adequate funding.

Based on what you're saying, this is going to take a huge amount
of money. As a witness said earlier, it's going to take an intensive
and quick approach that meets the needs.

Do you agree with that? Do you think communities are ready?

Chief Tremblay, you mentioned the Maori. I think their story
gives us hope and shows us that it can be done.

I will let you share some final thoughts on that. I would like to
hear from you, Ms. Kublu, and then from you, Chief Tremblay.
[English]

Ms. Alexina Kublu: Qujannamiik.

Language is not something that belongs only in the schools, and
it does not belong only out on the land. It belongs everywhere.

When you become as old as I am—almost 70—you end up doing
a lot of stuff in your life. One of the things that I have done is be a
justice of the peace. We are very fortunate in Nunavut that our
courts are conducted in Inuktitut, with the justice of the peace either
speaking directly in Inuktitut or being interpreted. Sad to say, I
don't think that is the case in all of Canada.

Also, Nunavut and the Northwest Territories have official lan‐
guages. Their official languages acts recognize the language of the
first people of the region. Not only do we have the Official Lan‐
guages Act of Nunavut, which has French, English and Inuktitut,
emphasizing the two diverse dialects of Inuktitut and Inuinnaqtun,
but we also have the Inuit Language Protection Act, because the
Official Languages Act is geared toward a government, whether it
is federal, territorial or municipal. In order for the language to sur‐
vive, Nunavut has the Inuit Language Protection Act, which per‐
tains to the private sector as well.

The provision for language has to go beyond just being in the
schools and go into everyday life.

[Translation]

The Chair: Thank you, Mrs. Gill.

Ms. Idlout, you have the floor for six minutes.

[English]

Ms. Lori Idlout: [Member spoke in Inuktitut as follows:]

ᐋ, ᖁᔭᓐᓇᒦᒃ, ᐃᒃᓯᕙᐅᑕᓖᒃ, ᐊᖕᒪᓗ, ᐋ, ᐃᓘᓐᓇᓯ ᖁᔭᓕᒻᒪᕆᒃᐸᒃᓯ,
ᐋ, ᑐᓴᕐᓂᖅᑐᓂᒃ ᐅᖃᓪᓚᑦᑐᐃᓐ-ᓇᐅᓵᕋᑦᓯ, ᑕᒪᓐᓇ, ᐋ,
ᓄᓇᖃᖅᑳᖅᓯᒪᔪᖅᑎᒍᑦ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖅᐳᑦ ᐊᓐᓂᕐᓇᕐᒪᑦ ᐊᓐᓂᕐᓇᕐᓚᑦᑖᕐᒪᑕ,
ᐋᒻ, ᐅᐃᕖᑎᑐᑦ, ᐃᓛᒃ ᓯᕗᓪᓕᕐᒥᖃᐃ, ᐅᐃᕖᑎᑐᑦ ᐅᖃᓪᓚᓲᓂᒃ
ᐱᐅᒃᓴᖏᑦᑑᖏᑦᑐᖓ, ᐱᐅᒃᓴᖅᑕᐃ-ᓕᑎᑦᓯᒐᓱᓐᖏᑦᑐᖓ, ᑐᓱᒋᔭᒃᑲ
ᒫᓐᓇᐅᔪᖅ, ᐋ, ᓲᖃᐃᒻᒪᑦ ᑲᓇᑕᓕᒫᕐᒥᒃ ᑖᒃᑯᐊ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᐅᒻᒪᑕ ᐅᐃᕖᑎᑐᑦ
ᖃᓪᓗᓈᑎᑐᑦ, ᐃᓘᓐᓇᓯ ᐊᐱᕆᕙᑦᓯ ᐅᓇᓕᖃᐃ ᓄᓇᖃᖅᑳᖅᓯᒪᔪᖅᑎᒍᑦ
ᑲᓇᑕᓕᒪᕐᒥ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖅᐳᑦ ᑕᐃᒫᑎᒋ ᐃᓕᑕᕆᔭᐅᕆᐊᖃᕋᓗᐊᖅ-ᑐᒡᓕᖃᐃᑦ,
ᐊᓕᒃᓰᓇ ᓯᕗᒡᓕᐅᓗᑎᑦ ᐱᖃᑖ ᑖᓐᓇ ᑭᐅᔪᓐᓇᖅᓱᓂ ᐊᒻᒪᓗ ᐋᓕᒃᓰᓈ
ᐃᓄᒃᑎᑐᑦ ᑭᐅᔪᒪᒍᕕᑦ, ᐋ, ᖃᓪᓗᓈᑎᑑᓕᖅᑎᑕᐅᔪᓐᓇᕐᒥᒻᒪᑦ
ᐃᓱᒪᖅᓱᖅᐳᑎᑦ.

[Inuktitut text interpreted as follows:]

Thank you, Mr. Chairperson.

To all of you who are speaking to us today, you have confirmed a
lot of our concerns—my concerns personally— regarding indige‐
nous people and our language. It's very precious to us, and we do
not want to lose it.

For instance, for those who speak French, I do not discriminate. I
envy them that their language is protected and recognized and is an
official language in Canada. French and English are official lan‐
guages in Canada. I envy you.

I ask every one of the speakers today, should our indigenous lan‐
guages be official in all of Canada?



14 INAN-46 December 12, 2022

We will have Alexina first and then the other speaker. You have
the right to speak Inuktitut, and it will be interpreted.

[English]
● (1245)

The Chair: Ms. Kublu, you are on mute at the moment.
Ms. Alexina Kublu: I did it again.

[Witness spoke in Inuktitut as follows:]

ᒪᒥᐊᓇᖅ, ᐄ, ᐋᒻ, ᖁᔭᓐᓇᒦᒃ ᓗᐊᕆ, ᑖᓐᓇ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᕆᓚᐅᖅᓯᒪᒐᑦᑎᒍᑦ
ᒥᓂᔅᑎᐅᕆᐅᓪ ᑖᒃᔅᐳᐊᕐᒦᒃᓱᑕ ministerial task force ᐃᓕᓴᕆ-
ᔭᐅᓯᒪᓪᓚᕆᒃᐸᑕ ᑭᓯᐊᓂ ᑕᒪᐃᓐᓇ ᐊᕕᑦᑐᖅᓯᒪᔪᓂ
ᐃᑲᔪᖅᑕᐅᓂᖅᓴᐅᔪᓐᓇᕋᔭᖅᑐᒍᑦ ᑖᓐᓇ ᒪᓕᒐᕐᒦᑦᑐᖅ
ᐊᑐᓃᖓᓪᓚᕆᓪᓗᓂᐅᔭᕆᐊᖃᕋᔭᖅᑐᖅ ᑕᒪᐃᓐᓂ ᐊᕕᑦᑐᖅᓯᒪᔪᓂᒃ
ᐃᓛᒃᑯᑦ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖃᕋᑦᑕ ᐊᕕᑦᑐᖅ-ᓯᒪᕕᒋᔭᑦᑎᓐᓂ, ᓲᕐᓗ
ᐃᒪᐃᓕᖓᓇᔭᓐᖏᑦᑐᑦ ᐅᖃᐅᓰᑦ ᐃᓕᓴᕆᔭᐅᓯᒪᔪᑦ ᓄᓇᖃᖅᑳᖅᑐᑦ
ᐊᓪᓚᖓᔪᑦ ᐃᓄᐃᑦ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᑎᒋᒎᖓᓂᐊᖅᐳᑦ, ᐃᒪᐃᓕᖓᓇᔭᖅᐳᖅ,
ᓄᓇᕗᒻᒥ ᐃᓄᐃᑦ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖓᑦ ᐃᓕᓴᕆᔭᐅᓯᒪᓂᐊᖅᐳᖅ, ᓄᓇᑦᓯᐊᕐᒥ
ᐃᓄᐃᑦ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖓᑦ, ᑎᓃ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖓᑦ, ᓯᑏᕖ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖓᑦ, ᐃᓄᐃᑦ
ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖓᑦ, ᐃᓄᕕᐊᓗᐃᑦ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖓᑦ, ᐃᓄᐃᓐᓇᐃᑦ, ᑖᒃᑯᐊᓕᒫᑦ
ᓇᓗᓇᐃᖅᑕᐅᓯᒪᓗᑎᑦ, ᓲᕐᓗ ᓛᐸᑐᐊᕐᒥ ᐃᓄᐃᑦ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖓᑦ, ᐃᓅ
ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖓᑦ, ᐃᓅᔫ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖓᑦ, ᑕᒪᕐᒥᒃ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖃᖅᑐᖅ ᑕᒡᕙᓂ ᐊᑐᓂ
ᑎᑎᕋᖅᑕᐅᓯᒪᓗᑎᒃ ᐱᑕᖃᓪᒪᕆᓐᓂᐊᕐᒪᑕ ᑲᑎᓐᖓᔪᐊᓗᑐᐃᓐ-
ᓇᐅᖏᑦᓱᑎᒃ ᐊᑐᓃᖓᓗᑎᒃ, ᑕᐃᒪᓐᓇ ᐃᓕᑕᕆᔭᐅ-ᓯᒪᓂᖃᖅᑕᖃᖅᐸᑦ
ᐅᖅᐱᕐᓇᕋᔭᖅᑐᖅ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᖅ-ᓯᐅᓇ ᐃᓕᓴᕆᒍᒪᔭᕗᑦ ᐊᓐᓂᕐᓇᕐᓂᖓᓂᒃ
ᑲᔪᓯᑎᓐᓇᓱᓐᓂᕆᔭᑦᑎᓐᓂᒃ.

[Inuktitut text interpreted as follows:]

I apologize. Thank you, Lori.

We have mentioned many times at the ministerial task force that
if you take indigenous language protection seriously, provinces
have to support their people and their region in their language pro‐
tection. I believe that provincial governments have to take the re‐
sponsibility to support and protect their people in their province and
their languages.

Official languages that are recognized should include all indige‐
nous languages in Canada. The Inuit language is officially recog‐
nized in Inuinnaqtun, Dene and Inuvialuktun languages, and in
Gwich'in. They have to identify in each territory or province the in‐
digenous languages spoken in their province or state and officially
recognize them as official languages so that they are protected. Do
not lump them into one recognition of indigenous languages. There
are specific languages to be protected in the territory you're in or
the province you're in.

You have to reaffirm that we recognize the importance of pro‐
tecting your indigenous language, and we want to make sure that
we do not lose it and that we continue to nurture it.

[English]
Ms. Lori Idlout: [Member spoke in Inuktitut as follows:]

ᖁᔭᓐᓇᒦᒃ, ᐊᓕᒃᓰᓈ, ᐅᓇ, ᐋ, ᐅᓂᒃᑳᕆᐊᖅᑐᖃᑕᐅᔪᖅ
ᑭᐅᖃᑕᐅᔪᓐᓇᕈᓂ ᕌᓐ ᑐᕌᒻᐸᓚᐃ.

[Inuktitut text interpreted as follows:]

Thank you, Alexina.

I would like Ron Tremblay to respond to that as well.

[English]
Grand Chief Ron Tremblay: Woliwon. Thank you very much.

Yes, I truly believe it is very crucial for all indigenous languages
to be official. Back home in New Brunswick, we even struggle to
reclaim the original names of our rivers. The river that flows
through our homeland is called St. John. I've never met this gentle‐
man before, but we've always known that river as being Wolastoq,
which clearly defines who we are. We are the people of that beauti‐
ful and bountiful river, so that's our responsibility.

We're struggling with the present provincial government, which
is putting up roadblocks even to our simply reclaiming the name of
our homeland. It is really discouraging when we come up against
these roadblocks from the government and they're not following the
Truth and Reconciliation Commission's calls to action with respect
to our reclaiming our names and honouring our languages.

It's a constant battle for us even to do something as simple as
giving the river back her beautiful name. Our languages are the first
languages of the lands we're from, and when we do ceremonies, our
land, our waterways, the trees and all the animals know what we're
speaking.

Thank you.

● (1250)

The Chair: Thank you, Ms. Idlout.

Colleagues, we have very little time, but we could do a very trun‐
cated second round. What I mean by that is one question from each
of the four parties, if you wish to do it, without a long preamble. If
you're interested, I will turn to the Conservatives first.

Mr. Zimmer, go ahead if you have a question.
Mr. Bob Zimmer: Sure. Quickly to Ms. Kublu again, you said

that you feel as though sometimes Ottawa or the government feels
like a long way away. There was an article in Nunatsiaq News that
talked about how there were amendments to the original act. I'll
read it: “The committee attempted to add numerous amendments to
the Liberal government’s Indigenous Languages Act, largely
prompted by Inuit leaders. But the federal government rejected
most of those amendments”. It was said that it was seen as a “sym‐
bolic gesture” by NTI and others.

This article is from 2019. You've already spoken to the fact that it
did not seem to have gotten better. Has it gotten better? What needs
to be done to make it better?

Ms. Alexina Kublu: There have been some changes, but the
changes are largely at the grassroots level. We now have an Inuit
language television channel, but that is the initiative of Zach
Kunuk, who is the filmmaker of Atanarjuat, which was all in Inuk‐
titut. Then we have a former instructor who holds classes out on the
land and—

Mr. Bob Zimmer: Is this Robert Watt?
Ms. Alexina Kublu: No, it's Leena Evic in Nunavut.
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Mr. Bob Zimmer: My hope, Ms. Kublu, is that to make this pro‐
gram successful, they would consult with people like you, especial‐
ly those who are teachers, who are Inuit, who really know what
needs to be done. You've talked about an immersion-type program.
My daughter took French immersion, and that language just stuck,
and she can speak it and understand it quite well as a result of that.
My hope is that they would really be listening to people like you on
the ground about how to make the program really work. I think it's
one thing to provide resources to the program, but I think our bot‐
tom line is really providing resources to a program that will work,
and I hope that the committee today and your testimony today will
make that happen.

Thank you, Ms. Kublu.
The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Zimmer.

We'll go to either Mrs. Atwin or Mr. McLeod. I'm not sure which
of the two.

Go ahead, Mrs. Atwin.
Mrs. Jenica Atwin: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

We talk a lot about the calls to action, truth and reconciliation,
and the intergenerational impacts of residential schools and day
schools. Grand Chief Tremblay, I'm wondering whether you could
again speak to the coordinated effort we need to undertake now in
order to return what was taken. Could you speak to that?

Thank you.
Grand Chief Ron Tremblay: Sure. I've been in discussion with

a few of my siblings, who have all been involved in curriculum de‐
velopment or teaching throughout the years. We've always talked
about this. What is needed here is a board of speakers to help us
create more curricula, as well as ideas about what needs to be done
to preserve our language. There's been a lot of money wasted on
core programs. As I said before, we know those don't work.

What's really needed is a whole section of our people who can sit
down and speak the language, so we can start to record them,
whether they're making baskets, carving, sewing or beading—have
that documented and use it as a resource, because, as I said, we've
lost a lot of our speakers in the last few months and years. We need‐
ed this years ago.

This is a very slow process. I'm not pointing fingers at any feder‐
al or provincial party. We've been talking about this for decades and
it's a very slow process. We need things done now.
● (1255)

The Chair: Thank you, Mrs. Atwin.
[Translation]

Mrs. Gill, if you have a question, go ahead.
Mrs. Marilène Gill: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I have a question about which actions the government should pri‐
oritize.

As we've seen, there are one-off programs and initiatives that
can't fix everything, obviously, but do help with revitalization.
Should there also be a program that provides large-scale, rapid as‐

sistance to communities whose language is more endangered than
other indigenous languages?

I'd like to hear from Ms. Kublu and then Chief Tremblay.

[English]

Ms. Alexina Kublu: Qujannamiik.

Yes, I think the levels of funding need to vary, because one level
does not cover all. The ones where.... Revitalization takes a differ‐
ent form of presenting, whereas maintaining is a different way. You
cannot treat the two as one. They are separate. Therefore, when
funding is provided, it should be diverse in how the transmission is
handled. It will vary as to what is best. Go for best practices.

The Chair: Go ahead, Chief Tremblay.

Grand Chief Ron Tremblay: What was the question again? I
kind of forgot. I'm sorry.

[Translation]

Mrs. Marilène Gill: Chief Tremblay, do you think the govern‐
ment should prioritize certain languages that are in greater danger
of disappearing unless urgent action is taken?

I know there are already programs and that people want some‐
thing large-scale and intensive. Do you think there should also be
emergency programs and initiatives for endangered languages?

[English]

Grand Chief Ron Tremblay: Yes, for sure. First and foremost, I
think we need to strike up a board of people who are really con‐
cerned about the preservation of our language and get those people
talking. This way we can start to produce something more in an im‐
mersion form on exactly how to go about preserving our languages
and how to support a school like Kehkimin and our pre-K immer‐
sion school in Fredericton.

That should receive a huge amount of funding for creating a
building, training the teachers, and training more teachers for the
future, as well as funding for more curriculum development and
equipment focused on land-based learning. As I said before, our
language comes from the land. We need to get our young children
back out to the land.

● (1300)

The Chair: Thank you.

[Translation]

Thank you, Mrs. Gill.

[English]

Ms. Idlout, if you have a question, please go ahead.

Ms. Lori Idlout: [Member spoke in Inuktitut as follows:]
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ᐋ, ᖁᔭᓐᓇᒦᒃ, ᐃᓘᓐᓇᓯ ᐊᑦᓱᐊᓗᒃ ᑐᓴᕐᓂᕋᑦᓯ, ᐋ,
ᐃᑲᔪᖅᓯᕚᓪᓕᑐᒻᒪᕆᐊᓘᒐᑦᓯ ᖁᔭᓕᕙᒌᒍᒪᑐᐃᓐᓇᖅᑐᖓ, ᐋᒻ, ᒪᓕᒐᕐᒥᑦ
ᐊᓯᔾᔩᒍᓐᓇᕐᓂᕈᕕᑦ ᐅᖃᐅᓯᓕᕆᓂᐅᑉ ᒥᒃᓵᓄᑦ ᖃᓄᖅ ᐊᓯᔾᔩᓇᔭᖅᐱᓯ,
ᐊᓕᒃᓰᓇ ᐱᒋᐊᕈᒪᑐᐊᕈᕕᑦ.

[Inuktitut text interpreted as follows:]

Thank you.

Your presentations have been very useful and interesting.
They've given us a better understanding of the local perspective and
the practitioner's perspective.

If you were able to amend the Indigenous Languages Act, if you
had that capability and that power, what would you change in the
act?

Alexina, perhaps you can start.

[English]
Ms. Alexina Kublu: I'll send you my scribbles. I've gone

through the act and shown the changes that I would make here and
there.

One of them is that anywhere in the act that says “may”, that
should be changed to either “must” or “shall”. “May” is waffling.
“Must” means it has to get done.

The Chair: Thank you.

Chief Tremblay, did you want to make a final comment?
Grand Chief Ron Tremblay: Sure.

Unfortunately, I don't know the languages act, or haven't had a
chance to go through it, but I totally agree with the previous speak‐
er. The settlers' language is very deceiving sometimes, when you
use words like “may” or “should”, because in our indigenous lan‐
guages, you either do it or you don't do it when you make a state‐
ment.

I strongly agree that the original languages of Canada should be
recognized as first languages, not as third or second languages. Our
languages should be the official languages of our homelands.
French and English should be the secondary ones.

I'm a very strong advocate for our rights, especially through our
ceremonies and through our languages. As I said at the beginning,
Senator Murray Sinclair spoke last night so powerfully. He said that
it is only through our languages that we will save who we are and
what our purposes are here on earth.

Thank you.
The Chair: Thank you, Chief Tremblay.

On that note, thank you very much to our two panellists this
morning, Alexina Kublu from the Inuit community and Grand
Chief Ron Tremblay from the Wolastoq Grand Council.

We very much appreciate both your taking the time to answer our
questions and your opening remarks today. It will help us as we ex‐
amine where we're at with indigenous languages. Certainly, you
and the panel before you had some common themes on what needs
to be done. We very much appreciate that.

With that—

The Clerk: Mr. Chair, there's a point of order.

The Chair: Yes, just bear with me a second.

With that, I just wanted to bring the panel to a close.

Who has the point of order?

The Clerk: It's Mr. Battiste.

The Chair: Just before we get to the point of order, Mr. Battiste,
perhaps you could bear with me for a second.

I've heard quite a bit of chat about when the heritage minister
and the commissioner of indigenous languages will appear. For
those who have been wondering, that will be when we reconvene at
the end of January. They were unable to come this week.

With respect to this week, there is always uncertainty every year
about where we'll be at on Thursday as we approach the end of the
fall session. For that reason, we decided not to invite any witnesses.
At the moment, we have only committee business, and all we have
on it, at the moment, is the work plan. I just wanted to make you
aware of that in case you have any suggestions from the committee.

Mr. Battiste, do you have a suggestion?

● (1305)

Mr. Jaime Battiste: Yes, Mr. Chair. There have been some dis‐
cussions among the parties, and there is not an overwhelming need
for committee business for the work plan. We would propose that
no meeting take place on Thursday, allowing people to get home to
their families during the Christmas break.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Battiste.

Is there unanimous consent on that?

The Clerk: Yes, there is unanimous consent around the table.

The Chair: I sense a certain amount of enthusiasm.

Thank you very much. That motion—

[Translation]

Mrs. Marilène Gill: I have a question, Mr. Chair.

The Chair: Go ahead, Mrs. Gill.

Mrs. Marilène Gill: Actually, it's a comment. There hasn't been
any discussion among the parties that I know of, but you certainly
have my consent, Mr. Chair.

The Chair: Okay. I was told there was unanimous consent.

[English]

I guess it wasn't quite unanimous, but it is now. Thank you very
much.

We will reconvene in January. By the way, the schedules could
change. There is a transition to new scheduling for committees
when we reconvene.
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I wish you all a merry Christmas and a happy new year. This committee stands adjourned.
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